


Mendocino County Waterworks District II
MINUTES OF Regular Meeting 

February 15, 2024, 2:30pm
Coast Life Support, Bill Platt Training Room
38901 Ocean Drive Gualala CA

	
The meeting was called to order at 2:35pm. 

OATH OF OFFICE  was administered to new member of the Board of Directors, Alex McDonnell.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS ROLL CALL:  
Linda-Marie Koza - Present 
Lisa Wieneke - Present
Donna Lemmon -  Present
Alex McDonnell  - Present
Jens Shelby Absent, excused

STAFF PRESENT:
Chris Troyan, Acting General Manager (on Zoom)
Geraldine LiaBraaten, Acting Administrator/Bookkeeper
Susannah Cuesta, Acting Administrative Assistant

DISTRICT CONSULTANTS PRESENT:
Laura Ratcliffe, Hanson & Bridgett, Legal (on Zoom)

PUBLIC PRESENT: 
Louie and Patty Ozenne

PUBLIC COMMENT:  Louie Ozenne, whose home is next to the District’s treatment ponds, asked whether District plans to dredge the sludge in ponds. He said that in the past, he had reported a foul smell to the EPA. He believes it is due to the aerator.  He said Matt Herman at the Water Board told him 2-3 years ago that the ponds need to be pumped out. Louie believes the sludge is about 5ft deep. Chris said that we don’t know the depth, because it hasn’t been measured with the “sludge judge.”  It’s on the To-Do list, Chris spoke with John Pedri, District’s consulting engineer, about it last week.  The problem only happens during power failures because the aerator doesn’t run; and it’s not good for the aeration basin not to have the air.  Chris said that Matt at the Water Board hasn’t ever mentioned it to him.  Sometimes it doesn’t need to be pumped out; it depends on how the system is working.  There were other priorities at stake with the Manhole by-pass.  It will be expensive, because you have to have a specialist because it’s considered HazMat.  Director Wieneke said that last year, John Pedri said it would be included in the work to be done with a Water Board Grant, because it’s so expensive. She mentioned that we might be able to be reimbursed via grant, if we include it in the application and end up doing it before the grant is received  Chris agreed, and said that State Bill 1383, passed in 2016, says that in 2025 landfills have to reduce their methane production by 70%, so they can’t take any of the bio-solids from wastewater plants anymore. So now we can’t do it until we have a place to take the sludge. Chris is talking to GCSD’s attorney to find out what some options are.  We don’t have a lot of sludge, and most specialists want a certain minimum to come out to the coast. It was recommended that Louie write a letter about it, so that we have it on record, and it might help with the grant applications. Chris promised they will check into it, not just putting the Ozenne’s complaint aside.  He couldn’t estimate cost, because there are so many unknowns, including how many tons there are, and who is going to take it.  

ADOPTION OF AGENDA  Wieneke moved to adopt, Lemmon seconded, Ayes 4, Noes 0.

[bookmark: _Hlk139791735]CONSENT AGENDA 
Minutes of Regular Board Meeting – 01-18-24 
[bookmark: _Hlk160727346]Lemmon moved to approve, Wieneke seconded, Ayes 4, Noes 0.
		
REPORTS

General Manager Report – (Troyan) – Written Report see Appendix 1

Elaborating on the 2018 camera survey of the collection system, it revealed many root issues, and many changes of materials from Orangeburg to PVC.  Both are likely places where ground water infiltrates the system, perhaps 70-80% of the Inflow and Infiltration (I&I) issues are from breaks in the collection system.  It has probably gotten a little worse since the 2018 survey was done.  There is a paper copy in the office; John Pedri is making copies of the CD. Either is available to Board members on request. 

Purchased flow meters, they should be shipped mid-March, then he’ll know what kind of connectors to purchase for installation.  By mid-April, will have meters up and running.  

Operations, the only issues have been rain and wind.  

Had to purchase a new generator to enable us to discharge during rain.

Pumpman inspected Lift Station #2 pump; they said it’s running fine, and it was probably something got into the wet well (clump of work, rag, grease) and it was a one-time problem. 

Wieneke asked about the invoice by Pumpman, would like to discuss the arrangements with vendors.  Chris said it’s 5-6 hours of drive time, a one-ton truck, plus their hourly rates. It’s going to be just as expensive for anyone else, because of how far they have to come.

Annual report has been submitted online.  Quarterly report will be done in April. 

Composting toilet is $80-$1000, plus materials, and then building around it, so $2,000-$2,500.  So it’s cheaper to buy a port-a-potty for $1500.  We will use concentrated liquid and can maintain it ourselves. It will probably be delivered to GCSD, because it’s easier for a truck to get to their plant, and then GCSD’s guys will bring it to the Anchor Bay plant.   

Engineer’s Report on Grant Applications Status  (Pedri) – Written Report see Appendix 2

District’s consultant is currently working on three current grant applications:
· USDA Emergency Grant to Reimburse MH7 costs of $100K+ Will be submitted March 1, probability of success is high; John has been working very closely with our USDA representative. (Grant application is part of the MH7 Engineering Contract)
· USDA Rural Development Planning Grant for $30K – Will be submitted end of March. Moves to next step of rate study, flow metering, smoke testing again, and if camera survey is adequate and we don’t have to do a new one, can do a detailed evaluation of the treatment plant, outfall, and lift stations. Not enough to consider regionalization, but it would allow District to assess most urgent upgrades, and information generated as a result of this grant is needed for the larger SWRCB planning grant application. (We need a new agreement with MC Engineering (not to exceed $5,500) for this USDA grant application.)
· SWRCB (State) Planning Grant, $550,000 would allow more in-depth planning, engineering, design of upgrades, and analysis of Regionalization options, which would be required by SWRCB. Approval of grant could come one year after submittal of application. (Covered under original Planning Grant agreement with MC Engineering.) If we get approved for this State grant, then when done with that, we would move into a construction grant, when everything we talked about in the State Planning Grant would actually get done.

For reference, GCSD in 2018 was approved for SWRCB planning grant, started working on it in 2020 (Covid slowed things down a lot) and GCSD is still waiting on their construction grant; that application was put in two years ago.  So State funding takes a while.

Also, the State doesn’t give grant money up front; they reimburse money already spent on the approved engineering, construction, etc.  So the District needs to have enough money ahead of time to do the work.  Often, Districts cover that gap with a loan.

John Pedri will be in our area a lot, because North Gualala Water Company, another client of MC Engineering, is starting a $1.8 million project to put in new water tanks and hydrants.  That means less travel time for him. 

Rate Study:  Rate Study, Prop 218 Schedule/Process

Chris update:  RCAC did a pretty extensive rate structure, with a lot of tables where they looked at our assets, which was based on a lot of old information.  Chris and John Pedri will take those tables, update their asset list, go to plant and lift station to identify each piece of equipment, try to find make and model of everything, size, so we will have and then what it would cost to replace those items by today’s prices, rather than 1993 which is what all the pricing was based off of.  And we’re going to measure the collection system and see how much pipe needs to be replaced, and we’ll put that in, at today’s cost.  RCAC said it would cost $500K, but Chris believes it will be more in the $2-5 million range, because of where we’re located, and the cost of materials now. We’ll project out 5 years, and over the useful life what it would cost to replace it. That way you can get a pretty accurate idea of what the District has, and what it would cost to replace.  Then based on the flow, what comes into the plant (that’s why the meters are so important) and then we’ll figure out the true cost of service. 

Financials Report (LiaBraaten) – Written Report see Appendix 3

Difference between last month and this month is that MH7 was moved from a “repair” on income/expense report to a capital improvement on the balance sheet.  

Geraldine introduced Susannah Cuesta, the new GCSD administrative assistant, who (at the request of the Board at its January meeting) has been identifying and shredding old documents that we don’t need to keep per the MCWD2 District’s Document Retention Policy, and making a record of everything that was shredded, and then organizing the District’s files.  This freed up a huge amount of space, and now we are in a better position to find needed documents. In addition to the file cleanup for us, Susannah is generally responsible for assisting Geraldine.

President’s Report (Koza) Written Report see Appendix 4

Linda-Marie distributed the “Board Actions Taken” quick reference, which lists all decisions made, contracts entered into, resolutions and policies adopted by the Board beginning in 2023. See Appendix 5

We need to have a standing Budget Committee, to include GM, Geraldine and two board members.  Donna Lemmon volunteered to serve on Budget Committee with Linda-Marie.  The Budget Committee will be voted on at the March board meeting.

Board was informed about the sometimes labyrinthine lines of communication between staff (Geraldine and Chris) and Redwood Credit Union and California CLASS.  It is not typical for a board member to be so involved in the financial relationships of a District.  However, because of our hybrid nature, GCSD staff haven’t been authorized to manage financial accounts or sign checks.  Having a Budget Committee will provide more eyes on the finances. Also, having two full-time residents on Board (with the addition of Alex McDonnell) will facilitate staff’s ability to track down two authorized signatures for checks, including Operator Keith’s payroll checks. 

Linda-Marie also said she has been working on District administrative tasks about 20/hrs per week.  It is not typical for a Board member to have so much hands-on involvement.  It doesn’t appear that GCSD staff have the capacity to do it all.  Attorney Laura Ratcliffe suggested that the District might consider hiring a part-time administrative person in the future, building the cost into the future rates.  It seems likely that the level of administrative work will taper off as we finish putting policies in place that haven’t been done for many years.  

Mendocino County LAFCo (Local Agency Formation Commission) will “workshop” their staff Municipal Service/Sphere of Influence Review of MCWD2 on Monday, March 4 in Ukiah.  Linda-Marie will attend in person and Chris will try to attend on Zoom.

LAFCo asked for Board members’ perspectives on the possibility of regionalization/consolidation with GCSD.  Laura Ratcliffe said that LAFCo works slowly, and is loathe to recommend consolidation of Districts that are antagonistic towards each other.  They just want a general sense of ‘is this something you’re open to?’  Maybe the answer is we don’t know yet, we might say that if this is beneficial to our rate payers, we are open to it. Donna pointed out that has been so valuable to have an expert like Chris on site to respond to needs right away. Bottom line: what is best for Anchor Bay customers? GM Chris Troyan mentioned that if we consolidate, rates will go way down. If we stay independent, rates are going to be one of the highest in California, because of the small rate base.  The system would have to be fixed before connecting to GCSD. And if we consolidate, there would have to be another Prop 218 for everybody, both Gualala and Anchor Bay.  There are different ways of consolidating in terms of financial sharing. Asked about GCSD’s exposure to the Sonoma Water situation, Chris responded that it’s settled, approved in November, they got $100K in back pay, and they got a 56% rate increase from the Sea Ranch customers.  The process of Consolidation is an administrative headache, but operationally, once it’s completed, Anchor Bay customers wouldn’t notice any difference in service.  Laura said that merging usually tries to save jobs, and have board representation from both districts.  GCSD’s Board is open to the prospect.  They are also talking to the State to take over the two plants in Sea Ranch.  Chris is talking to the State now to see if consolidation with Anchor Bay and Sea Ranch would affect the priority level for grants. Would that bump us up to the top of the list? This was discussed, and the general sense of the Board was that they want to provide sewer services at the lowest possible cost to customers, whether that is remaining independent or joining with GCSD, and we don’t really have enough information to know that now.  

Afterward the commission workshop on March 4, LAFCo will prepare a final report with recommendations, which will be adopted at the May 6th LAFCo meeting.  Meanwhile LAFCo is conducting its review of GCSD, and both final reports will be considered for approval on May 6th. 

Attorney’s Report (Ratcliffe)

· Laura still hasn’t received response from Mendocino County Counsel to our Conflict of Interest Policy.  However the annual timeline for filing Form 700 financial disclosure forms is April 1st.  So Laura will send to each Board member.  Call Laura if you need help; it’s fairly straightforward, even though the way they describe it is a bit confusing. 
· Personnel Contract vs Personnel Policy – Given the District's size (one part-time employee), the District may not need to spend a ton of time on developing a Personnel Policy.  Perhaps we can adopt the pre-existing personnel policies through adapting GCSD’s policy guidelines.  Chris will send Laura the existing contract with Operator, Laura will consider how we might want to update it.
· Interested in seeing where the LAFCo review goes.  
· It will be a busy spring with the rate study and Prop 218 Public Hearing and Ballot process.    Both Laura and Chris will send examples of Prop 218 packages from other districts. GCSD did theirs in 2023, and they had no protests.  

Committee Report – Policy Guidelines, Chair: Lisa Wieneke)
Lisa is combining Laura and Linda-Marie’s input on the draft policy.  Will have it for the board to consider soon.   

ITEMS for DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION

Election of Vice President – Lemmon moved to elect Alex McDonnel Vice President, and Wieneke seconded the motion.  Ayes 4, Noes 0.


Resolution 23-24-15 adding new board member Alex McDonnell as an authorized signer on Redwood Credit Union accounts. Moved by Wieneke, seconded by Lemmon, Ayes 4, Noes 0. 

REQUEST FOR FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS
· Lisa Wieneke talked about her meeting with a potential provider of solar arrays for the treatment plant, and pumps, with grants from USDA and other grantors. Could be $25K after a grant.  Lisa will send Chris the information. Also discussed PG&E grants for solar.  Last month’s PG&E expense went up 50% from last month, per Geraldine. 
· Vote to create a Budget Committee

Meeting was Adjourned at 4:04pm.



APPENDIX 1


MCWW#2 General Manager Report
February 2024

During the last meeting we had discussed Infiltration & Intrusion issues we have within the collection system and for those that do not know the district did an extensive camera work on the collection system and documented most of the issues within the collection system. I will attempt to make copies and if anyone would like to view it let me know. I bring this up because the report is full of issues with roots and change of pipe material (going from Orangeburg to PVC). Everywhere a root has penetrated or if a coupling was installed incorrectly could all be sources of infiltration of ground water into the collection system. With the last few storms the I&I has been at the highest I have seen it.

Also, I purchased the new flow meters, and they have an expected ship date of March 15th and as I mentioned in the past, I will need to purchase some additional parts, but I will not know what parts exactly until the meters arrive. Also, I don’t have much to report on in regard to the rate study, but I am meeting with John Pedri on February 9th to discuss the next steps. I should have more of an update on the rate study after I speak with John and will report to the board during the meeting.

Operations
As far as operations go nothing major happened over the last month. We are still having to discharge more than usual due to the rain, but there were no call outs, but I did need to purchase a new generator for the Wastewater Treatment Plant (WWTP). The old generator wasn’t producing any power, so I purchased a new one so we could continue to discharge. I also called pump man to come and inspect the pump they just replaced at lift station #2 because it did not sound good when I was checking the station a couple of weeks ago. The good news is everything checked out ok. The technician thinks it could have sucked up a rag or something and I just happened to be there when it went through the pump. Other than that all samples were taken in compliance with the permit, and I am currently working on the annual report for 2023, which needs to be submitted by the end of the month.




APPENDIX 2

ENGINEER’s Report on Grant Application Status

John Pedri, PE

UPDATE on SWRCB PLANNING GRANT: Currently preparing a  "Plan of Study" for the proposed project, which we are now calling "The Mendocino County Waterworks District No. 2 Regional Wastewater and Infrastructure Facilities Project". The Plan of Study is now required, and is a brief engineering report describing the existing facilities and current needs for a proper system-wide evaluation of the wastewater facilities. This Plan of Study gets us in the door, so to speak, to acquire a Planning Grant from the SWRCB SRF DFA Program (State Water Resources Control Board Sate Revolving Fund Division of Financial Assistance). The request for planning grant funds from the SWRCB will include the initial Scope of Work, as we have already prepared that includes: 1) system-wide facilities evaluation, needs analysis, and cost-effective recommendations, 2) analyze the possibility of regionalization with GCSD, including a route study, environmental reports, and cost-effective recommendations. MC Engineering, with the assistance of Chris Troyan has been collecting data, logs, resolutions, agreements, maps, and other information as required for the planning grant submittals, including the following packages: Financial, General, and Technical. Once submitted the Planning Grant may take up to 1-year to acquire a signed grant agreement.

Should have the Grant submittal to the SWRCB by March 1, 2024.

UPDATE on USDA EMERGENCY GRANT: First of all, there is still 2022 Emergency funds still available. I have been on a weekly basis communicating with our USDA Rural Development State Representative located, in Santa Rosa. We both are trying to deal with some glitches in the grant submittal package. On a positive note, the glitches are due to downloading data to USDA files. We should have worked out by the end of this week. We will be requesting full reimbursement of all work associated with the manhole replacement and 6-inch sewer bypass.

Things that I need from your Team are the following with Chris and Geraldene assisting:

 1) Ledger or spreadsheet with copies of all bills that were paid and date of payment for the planning, design (w/ geotechnical) project, and construction (Pac Machine Co, Timber Cove Excavating, GCSD etc. (time and      material), and MC Engineers.
2) Copies of all signed performance and warranty bonds. 
3) Copies of all Resolutions pertaining to this project, including, Emergency Declaration, consultant agreements, Pac Machine agreement, and Geotech  agreement.
4) Copies of signed temporary and permanent easements.

MC Engineers will provide Construction Contract with Timber Cove along     with the following:
    * Inspection notes with photos (Pre-construction, during construction, and post construction 
    * Compaction test results and geotechnical report
    * Design drawings with details and notes
    * Materials list
 

UPDATE on USDA RURAL DEVELOPMENT PLANNING GRANT:

Once the Emergency Grant Application, above, is submitted, MC Engineers will complete the Planning Grant application with the USDA Rural Development (Max. $30,000 according to USDA rep). This planning grant will be used to augment the larger SWRCB Planning Grant and provide specific information as it relates to the overall system condition, including flow metering, and smoke testing (assumes that the 2018 CCTV inspection is adequate), detailed evaluation of the WWTP, outfall, and lift stations. 

Once application is submitted and approved, the USDA can provide a grant agreement within 6-months, as where the SWRCB will take up to 1-year to provide a grant agreement. This USDA planning grant will not have adequate funds to evaluate regionalization but will give the Team the opportunity to evaluate the existing MCWD2 facilities with a needs analysis.

[bookmark: _Hlk160552954]Currently, working a refined Scope of Work for the USDA Planning Grant submittal- Scheduled for March 30, 2024. This scope includes ongoing communications with the USDA Team and Rep. Will need an approved project engineering agreement for this application (Not to exceed- $5,500).

Ok to call me at any time and again, thank you for this opportunity to help improve your District. 

John E. Pedri, PE



APPENDIX 3


Administrator’s Report FY through 1/31/24

Nothing much new to report. Still working on making things easy to read and understand. Still tweaking the budget…tiny tweaks.

Chris was having trouble with the debit card being declined; Linda-Marie found the cause was an erroneous report of misuse of the card, which she has fixed by ordering a new card. A bit annoying for Chris trying to use it, though not a huge deal for me since we have so few automatic payments.

Since the MH7 “repair” became a big capital improvement of $102k, I moved it from the P&L to the Balance Sheet, where you will find it under Fixed Assets. This of course makes the bottom line on the P&L look really good, since that $102k is no longer taken as an expense.

The audit was completed by Michael Celentano. We don’t have his bound report yet, but since he’s on vacation it will come to us when he gets back home. I will bring copies of the report he sent to Linda-Marie.

I will be bringing my (your) new assistant, Susannah Cuesta, to meet you before the Board meeting this week…it would be nice for the Board to put a face to a name. Susannah has an eagle eye for detail and has found numerous interesting items.

Geraldine LiaBraaten, Administrator Pro Tem for MCWD2




APPENDIX 4

President’s Report 02/14/24

BOARD ACTIONS TAKEN
· Quick Reference, updated monthly

OPERATING RESERVES
· The Board passed a Resolution for 3 month’s operating reserves, but not funded.  Include in rate study, allocate in next budget?
· Capital Improvement Reserves collected separately on property tax bills

FINANCIAL RELATIONSHIPS

AUTHORIZED PERSONS
· Admin/Bookkeeper authorized to XFR and access online only
· Banks will only speak with authorized signers, e.g. Board of Directors

BUDGET COMMITTEE
· Should include GM, Admin, 2 board members
· Currently only 1 board member

LEVEL OF BOARD INVOLVEMENT IN ADMINISTRATION OF DISTRICT 
· 20+  hrs a week, not distributed among board members, some financial, lots of administrative
· Not clear GCSD could take it on with current staffing

LAFCO ADMINISTRATIVE REPORT DRAFT
· Received Administrative Draft, 64 pages, our comments by Friday
· LAFCo Commission Workshop 3/4/24 9am in Ukiah or Zoom
· The workshop is an opportunity for the Commission, the district and members of the public to provide feedback on the draft study. The Commission often asks clarifying questions of staff and the district, and provides direction to staff on development of the study (e.g., more financial analysis, changes to the SOI, etc.). 
· Uma Hinman, LAFCo Exec Officer, requests info re: Consolidation/regionalization from MCWD2 Board and GCSD’s Board. How supportive is the MCWD2 board?  The GCSD board?   Knowing what this board sees as its long-term goal would help Chris and John Pedri. 



	


APPENDIX 5


Board Votes/Actions Taken
1/18/24 Regular Meeting
· Rate Study - MC Engineering Proposal $3,850 Flow Meter(s) for approx. $16,000 
· SWRCB/USDA Authorization Resolution 23-24-13
· Resolution Declaring Hardship for Website Resolution 23-24-12
· Document clean-up hire Susannah Cuesta for est 30hrs at approx $23/hr payable to GCSD.   
· Meeting Schedule CY 2024 Resolution 23-24-14 to hold future meetings at Coast Life Support, third Thursdays, at 2:30pm. 
· Termination of Emergency related to MH7 By-Pass as of Jan 18, 2024. 
11/16/23 Regular Meeting
· Election of Lisa Wieneke as Secretary
· Resolution No. 23-24-09 Adopting an Investment Policy
· Resolution No. 23-24-10 Adopting a Reserves Policy
· Resolution No. 23-24-11 Adopting a Document Retention Policy
· Cancel 12/21/23 Meeting; Set schedule for CY 2024 meetings 4pm RCMS 3rd Thursday.* *Subsequently changed to Coast Life SD, 2:30pm, 3rd Thursday
· Approve moving up to $300,000 to California CLASS from Redwood Credit Union

10/19/23 Regular Meeting
· [bookmark: _Hlk149498763]Approve Emergency By-Pass Construction Agreement with Timbercove Excavations, substantially as presented, for $23,862, subject to receiving Performance Bond and Warranty.  
· Approve Resolutions 23-24-07 and 23-24-08, accepting Temporary and Permanent Easements for Emergency By-Pass Construction 
· Approve purchase of fittings for Emergency By-Pass Construction from Ferguson Supply, not to exceed $8,000.  

9/18/23 Regular Meeting
· RCU Authorized Signatures Resolution adding new board members to the authorized signers on Redwood Credit Union accounts, effective upon the new signers' appointment to the MCWD2 Board by the Mendocino County Board of Supervisors.  (Resolution 23-24-05) 
· [bookmark: _Hlk146553991][bookmark: _Hlk146552622]Resolution requiring two authorized signatures on bank checks. Resolved that the Board of Directors of the Mendocino County Waterworks District #2 (MCWD2) wishes to require two authorized signers sign every check drawn on the District’s Redwood Credit Union checking, investment and share accounts #291307-10, 291307-20 and 291307-01. 
· Budget for FY 2023-2024 as submitted. 
· Appointment of three Citizens’ Advisory Committees, each ad hoc committee to draft for Board’s consideration a guiding document, to be completed within 4 months:
· Personnel Manual – Donna Lemmon, LM Koza, Chris Troyan
· Conditions of Use Ordinance – Jens Shelby, Alex Staidle, John Scholl, Jerry Galey, Chris Troyan
· Policy Manual – Lisa Wieneke, LM Koza, Chris Troyan
· Committees to report to Board at October 19 meeting: on names of members, schedule for completing draft, ideally by December 31st.  
· Approve Consulting Agreement with GCSD 
· Approve $250/month rent to GCSD, retroactive to August 1, 2023. 

08/17/23  Regular Meeting
· [bookmark: _Hlk143690098]MH#7 Notification of “Impacted Community” Per code, the approved Minutes of the Emergency Meeting, List of persons notified, and Emergency Declaration will be distributed to stakeholders by email, and posted for at least 10 days in Anchor Bay and at the Anchor Bay Campground.  It was also agreed that in the interest of full transparency, Chris and Linda-Marie would collaborate on an informational press release to be sent to the Independent Coast Observer. 
· Adopted Resolution No. 23-24-03 adopting a revised Conflict of Interest Code (COIC) - Alex Staidle moved that the resolution be adopted, Jens Shelby seconded, and all three Board members voted Aye.  Laura Ratcliffe will file the COIC with the appropriate county office.  Once they have accepted it, she will notify Board members and the general manager, with instructions on how to file Form 700 (Fair Political Practices).  Each individual will have 30 days to file their Form 700.  
· Approve Sea Level Rise Report Proposal– Environmental Science Associates (ESA) Louis White, $4,990. The report is required by the Regional Water Quality Control Board because the District discharges into an ocean cave.
· Adopted Resolution No. 23-24-04 authorizing GM spending limit of $5,000 Amounts over $5,000 will require a vote of the Board. 

08/24/23 EMERGENCY MEETING
· Approve and Adopt Resolution No. 23-24-02 Declaring an Emergency within the Mendocino County Waterworks District #2, Concerning Replacement of Manhole #7 and Authorizing Remedial Work without Competitive Bidding.  
· Approval of MC Engineering Agreement for Professional Consulting Services for MH # 7 Emergency Replacement, including Work Orders 1, 2, and 3:
· Work Order #1 - Preliminary Investigations and Coordination, including: 1) General Project Management & Administration, 2) Review of Existing Information, 3) Coordination and Communication with California Regional Water Quality Control Board (RWQCB), State Water Resources Control Board, State and County Offices of Emergency Services, Caltrans, and District Staff (Completed 7/31/23) $5,000 
· Work Order #2 – Phase 1 - Preliminary and Final Engineering Design, including General Project Management and Administration, Investigations and Reports with Recommendations Provided by the Geotechnical Consultant, Surveying and Easements, Design Plans and Specifications, Acquisition of Required Permits based on Emergency Declaration (8/1/23 – 8/25/23) $30,996.
· Work Order #3 – Phase 2 -  Emergency Funding Application to OES, Water Boards, FEMA, and other state and federal funding agencies, to reimburse MCWD2 costs for Emergency Replacement Project (8/7/23 – 8/20/23) $5,500

· [bookmark: _Hlk142030993]Approve Chandler Koehn Consulting Proposal for Geotechnical Investigation Services (Phase 1 – Preliminary and Final Engineering Design) to assess existing MH#7 condition, soil stability, borings to identify possible trench bedrock obstructions for permanent bypass pipeline, recommendations on abandonment of existing MH #7, subject to review of final agreement from Chandler Koehn, not to exceed $15,000.

· [bookmark: _Hlk141987838]Approve Pac Machine, (Phase 1 – Preliminary and Final Engineering Design) for installation and rental of emergency above-ground piping, pump, generator, fittings and labor during construction of permanent by-pass solution, based on two-week timeframe for construction (or if needed due to MH #7 failure) subject to review of final agreement from Pac Machine, not to exceed $22,000.

· Authorize and direct the General Manager of the Gualala Community Services District, on behalf of MCWD2 to enter into contracts with MC Engineering, Pac Machine, and Chandler Koehn Consulting, based on the board’s approval of Action Items 2, 3, and 4 above, to immediately begin remedial work on manhole # 7 and appurtenant facilities, and take other such actions as deemed necessary and appropriate to address the emergency.

· Authorize and direct the General Manager of the Gualala Community Services District, on behalf of MCWD2 to pursue federal, state, and local assistance relating to the District's current state of emergency.

07/20/23 Regular Meeting
· [bookmark: _Hlk145096597][bookmark: _Hlk141435712]Resolution regarding authorized bank account signatures. (Resolution 23-24- 
· Authorize signing engagement letter with Hanson Bridgett LLP, Laura Ratcliffe, Attorney..
· Refer drafts to legal counsel:
· GCSD Agreement (from board-appointed committee, s.t. staffing changes)
· [bookmark: _Hlk141435978]MC Engineering Agreement (board approved 5-4-23) 
· Approve internet at Anchor Bay WWTP so that Operator Keith can do reports at the plant, without going to the office (now moving to Gualala) and installing a restroom at the plant as required by OSHA, 
· Election of President (Linda-Marie Koza), Vice President (Alex Staidle), and Secretary (Jens Shelby) 
· Meeting Schedule - Every month on the Third Thursday at Elaine Jacob Center:
· Aug 17, 2023 04:30 PM
· Sep  21, 2023 04:30 PM
· Oct  19, 2023 04:30 PM
· Nov 16, 2023 04:30 PM
· Dec 21, 2023 04:30 PM

6/22/23  (No formal votes recorded in the minutes by a volunteer community member)

· Office move: Planned for the week of June 26.  There was concern expressed that some records were perhaps missing. The GM from GCSD explained that as far as they know nothing has been moved or touched in the current office and they have been looking for the files that are currently missing. 
· Purchase of 3rd pump: The board elected to delay approval of this item pending update from MC Engineering. 
· Approval of revised agreement for services with GCSD: The attendees indicated this would happen after MCWD2 had retained legal counsel. They further wanted GCSD to know that an active review was ongoing and MCWD2 considers this a priority.
· Engagement Letter from Laura Ratcliffe: Ms. Ratcliffe is the prime candidate to serve as legal counsel for MCWD2 and an engagement letter was recently received however it had not yet been vet been vetted by the board

5/25/23 Regular Meeting

· McCoy letter. General discussion of implications for capacity of system. The technical grant assessment will investigate the situation. Stokem read his draft letter response to McCoy. Bill motion to approve letter, Jens’s 2nd, Shelby AYE, Staidle AYE, Stokem AYE.  Ayes- 3 Nays- 0 Motion Passes

5/4/23 Regular Meeting
· Bank signatures- All board members as check signers. Stokem Motion to include all board members as check signers and remove any past employees. Jens’s 2nd, Stokem AYE, Shelby AYE, Staidle AYE, Motion Passes.
· [bookmark: _Hlk139812414][bookmark: _Hlk139793333]Meetings Schedule to be 4pm at Elain Jacob Center, on the 4th Thursday of each month. Stokem motion to approve the new meeting schedule. Jens’s 2nd, Shelby AYE, Stokem AYE, Staidle AYE, Motion Passes
· MC Engineering – Planning Grant Application
· Approve up to $15K to hire MC Engineering to write grant application. 
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